Angus Dysart

President, Association for the Displaced Residents of South Indian Lake

c/o 1520-444 St. Mary Avenue

Winnipeg, Manitoba, R3C 3T1

March 15, 2005

Honourable Andy Scott

Minister of Indian and Northern Affairs Canada

and Federal Interlocuator for Metis and Non-Status Indians

Terrasses De la Chaudiere, 21st Floor

10 Welllington Street

Gatineau, Quebec, K1A 0H4

Dear Minister Scott:

Re:    Recognition of Reserve for O-Pipon-Na-Piwin Cree Nation (OPCN)

My name is Angus Dysart, member of Nelson House First Nation (NCN), and President of the

Association for the Displaced Residents of South Indian Lake (DRSIL). I was born and raised in 

South Indian Lake Manitoba and like many others due to necessity was forced to move due to the 

environmental and  economic devastation caused by the Churchill-Nelson River Hydro-electric 

Dam Project in the mid 1970’s.  The prosperous commercial fishing and trapping at South Indian Lake 

were devastated, and continue to be devastated, by this hydro project. 

Over 400 NCN members that were born and raised in South Indian Lake and like me were forced

to move due to the destruction caused by Manitoba Hydro. We have formed DRSIL to pursue

compensation and redress for the damages and losses we have suffered through the Northern 

Flood Agreement Treaty. Our members have been battling Manitoba Hydro, Manitoba and

Canada for fair and just treatment since our first claim was filed in 1993. 

Over 80% of DRSIL’s 400 members are members of NCN and are eligible to join the newly

Proposed O-Pipon-Na-Piwin Cree Nation (OPCN) at South Indian Lake. We have been advised

that in January of 2005 the Government of Manitoba decided to approach the Government of

Canada to fast track the creation of a reserve at South Indian Lake. I find this curious since the 

issue of creating a reserve at South Indian Lake has been pursued by community members for

decades without success. 

We wonder why all of sudden there is a rush to recognize the OPCN and create a reserve at South

Indian Lake? It is clear to us that the only reason is the desire of Manitoba Hydro, NCN Chief 

and Council and the Government of Manitoba to “cut-out” NCN members originating from 

South Indian Lake from voting on the Project Development Agreement (PDA) Referendum for

the Wuskwatim Hydro Dam Project. The question I want answered is why the Government of

Canada is cooperating and facilitating this to happen? Why am I, an NCN band member, like

many others being forced to choose to between becoming a member of the OPCN band or retaining 

my right to vote on Wuskwatim Project? Why has the Government of Canada imposed an April 1, 2005 

deadline for recognition of the OPCN band and the transfer of memberships? 

I would also like to raise a number of serious concerns many of us with how the current process is 

being conducted. Many of our members have contacted me and other members of the DRSIL 

Executive distressed by the pressure tactics being used to get people to sign petitions and Letters 

of Intent to join the OPCN band. I for one was approached in a supermarket parking lot and asked 

to sign a petition without being told exactly what it was or any information provided to me. I also 

find it disturbing that people are being offered incentives and made promises of support for them and their 

families to state their intentions to join the OPCN band by April 1, 2005.

Little or no information is being provided to the people at informational meetings aimed at 

pressuring people to sign up blindly. These meetings, along with individual one-on-one meetings

are being touted as being “meaningful” consultation.  At meetings being held those who raise

legitimate questions and concerns are ridiculed, at times shouted at by those trying to sell the reserve status, 

and told that they are being disloyal and trying to sabotage efforts to obtain a reserve for South Indian Lake. 

Unfortunately, the process and actions being taken are serving to divide and create division and

discord among our people. We feel this is another divide and conquer strategy on the part of 

Manitoba Hydro, Manitoba and Canada to “ram” through the Wuskwatim hydro dam project. 

On behalf of DRSIL I am requesting that you as Minister of Indian and Northern Affairs Canada take immediate

action to ensure that a fair and honest process is followed in the future for recognition of the OPCN

band and creation of  reserve at South Indian Lake. Specifically, the following are requested:

1. Written confirmation that that Section 5.1.3 of the 1996 Nelson House Northern Flood Agreement Master Implementation will be followed and two separate referendums will be held to determine whether OPCN will be officially recognized as a separate and distinct Indian Band. One referendum will involve all current NCN members while the second will only involve those eligible to join the new OPCN band.

2. The signatures being collected by petition and signing of Letters of Intent for the OPCN band not be recognized as valid statement of intent as an appropriate process has to date not been followed.

3. The two referendums to be held for recognition of the OPCN band will follow “The Indian Referendum Regulations” of the Indian Act. 

4. Confirmation that those who were eligible to vote on the Wuskwatim Agreement AIP be eligible to vote in the Wuskwatim PDA Referendum.

5. The Government of Canada, in writing, legally guarantee the promises being made to NCN members by the South Indian Lake Headman pertaining to the creation of OPCN.

6. The Government of Canada immediately publicly share all agreements and arrangements being finalized for the OPCN band creation and reserve. This is to be followed by meaningful consultations with all NCN members prior to any formal recognition of the new OPCN band.

I trust that you will take the concerns I have raised seriously. We will be considering political and legal action to ensure that the aboriginal and treaty rights of our members are protected and respected. This letter is to serve notice that appropriate action will be taken if the Government of Canada refuses to take action on the concerns raised. 

Correspondence or discussion on the above matters can be directed to Counsel for DRSIL, Mr. Dennis Troniak at the address noted at the top of this letter or by telephone at 1-204-947-1743. 

Sincerely,

Angus Dysart

President of the Association for the Displaced Residents of South Indian Lake

c.c.
Prime Minister Martin


Honourable Gary Doer, Premier of Manitoba


Reg Alcock, M.P., President of  Treasury Board


Oscar Lathlin, Minister of Manitoba Aboriginal and Northern Affairs


Jim Prentice, M.P., Conservative Party Northern and Aboriginal Affairs Critic


Vic Toews, M.P. Conservative Party Justice Critic
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Jon Gerrard, Leader of Liberal Part of Manitoba
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